MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF CITY COMMISSIONERS FOR THE CITY OF PORT ST. JOE, FLORIDA, HELD IN THE COMMISSION CHAMBER AT CITY HALL, April 16, 2013, AT 6:00 P.M.

The following were present: Mayor Magidson, Commissioners McCroan, Patterson and Kennedy. City Manager Jim Anderson, City Clerk Charlotte Pierce and City Attorney Russ Scholz were also present. Commissioner Buzzett was absent due to illness.

CONSENT AGENDA

National Library Week Proclamation

Mayor Magidson read a Proclamation proclaiming April 14 – 20, 2013, as National Library Week. He presented the Proclamation to *Friends of the Library of the Gulf County Public Library* Board Members Cathy Colbert, Ruth Pettis, Mary K. Carpenter, Sheila Mahlkov and Bobbye Johnson.

Minutes

A Motion was made by Commissioner McCroan, second by Commissioner Patterson, to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 2, 2013 and the Workshop Meeting of April 4, 2013. All in Favor; Motion carried 3-0.

CITY ATTORNEY - Russ Scholz

Attorney Scholz did not have anything to report.

CITY MANAGER'S REPORT

Old Business

Lighthouse Update

Mayor Magidson shared that during the Workshop of April 4, 2013, Clay Smallwood, III, of Preble Rish had been asked to provide drawings showing the Center Line Right of Way for Third Street and also the section of planted trees between Miss Zola's Drive and Baltzell Avenue. The proposed location for the lighthouse will be at the intersection of Third Street and Miss Zola's Drive on the West side of Miss Zola's Drive. This location will be dependent upon the soil and possible relocation of a storm pipe.

Mayor Magidson asked Gail Alsobrook of the Port St. Joe Redevelopment Association if their board would fund the cost of relocating the storm pipe. She will make this request known to her board.

Commissioner Kennedy entered the Meeting at 6:10 P.M.

Centennial Celebration

Mayor Magidson noted that plans are progressing well for the celebration; the Commemorative Coins will be in later this week and tickets for the May 11, 2013, fund raising event have gone on sale. He reiterated that the celebration is being funded by private contributions and that no city funds are being used for the event.

New Business

Holly Hill Cemetery Pavilion

A letter was received from Gaynell Jones asking that the Holly Hill Cemetery Pavilion be named in honor of her father, former City Commissioner Charles H. Stevens, Sr., as he initiated and followed through on the construction of the pavilion. Bob Jones, speaking of behalf of the Stephens Family, noted the former Commissioner's service to the City as well as his love for the community and asked that the request be granted.

A Motion was made by Commissioner McCroan, second by Commissioner Patterson, to name the Holly Hill Cemetery Pavilion in honor of Charles H. Stephens, Sr. All in Favor; Motion carried 4-0. Plans will be formulated for a formal dedication of the Pavilion.

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Public Hearing

Bruce Ballister, Senior Planner for Economic Development with the Apalachee Regional Planning Council, conducted a First Public Hearing for the 2013 -14 CDBG Cycle. The purpose of the meeting was to allow citizens input as to what projects might be funded in the next cycle. Mayor Magidson opened the floor for comments and suggestions. No citizen's input was offered. A Motion was made by Commissioner Kennedy, second by Commissioner Patterson, to proceed with seeking funding for Phase II of the NPSJ Water System Improvements. All in Favor; Motion carried 4-0.

Rate Study Update

Mr. Anderson noted that Burton and Associates had met with City Staff and will be reviewing data provided to them. City Staff noted the need to limit future rate increases and level rates out.

Asphalt Patches

There are approximately 9 road patches that need to be made in the City. GAC Contractors is preparing a cost estimate. Mr. Anderson noted that the cost of repairs would have to come from Contingency Funds as this was not a budgeted item.

Public Works - John Grantland

Mr. Grantland stated that the Marvin Avenue Project is moving forward and the First Street Lift Station Pump is to be shipped next week.

Surface Water Plant - Larry McClamma

Mr. McClamma shared that Chad Mack had passed his state *Drinking Water Treatment Plant Operator*, *Level C License* Exam.

Wastewater Plant - Lynn Todd

Ms. Todd relayed that CDM Smith and a Virginia Tech student began their sample testing today. Virginia Tech will analyze the data to determine the direction for the water study.

Repair work will begin on the Grit Kings Monday April 22, 2013. The work will include a pressure booster pump and shear gates.

City Engineer - Clay Smallwood

Headworks and Sprayfields Update - Nothing to report at this time.

Water Distribution Phase I Update

I-C has finished the punch list and paper work is all that remains.

Water Study

Ms. Todd covered this in her report.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Burkett's Activity Report was reviewed, no action was required.

Mr. Anderson noted that Spring Cleaning has begun and asked that citizens keep trash in small piles. Furniture cannot be routinely picked up by the City. If this service is needed, please call Public Works for a price schedule or you may take it to the landfill.

Police Department

Chief Barnes was absent due to illness and there was no report from his department.

Port St. Joe Redevelopment Association (PSJRA) - Gail Alsobrook

Lighthouse Film Documentary Contract

Mayor Magidson questioned the difference in the final contract and the copy with the markups. Mr. Anderson shared that the markup copy had been converted to the final. A Motion was made by Commissioner Kennedy, second by Commissioner McCroan, to approve the Documentary motion picture Contract with Elizabeth W. Curry and T. Clayton Long in the amount of \$125,000. All in Favor; Motion carried 4-0. This will be to document the relocation of the Cape San Blas Lighthouse, two Keeper's Quarters and Oil Shed. Funding is provided through a Gulf Coast Tourism and Seafood Fund Grant.

Office Relocation

Ms. Alsobrook stated that the Chamber would require funding to hold the space for the PSJRA after May 1, 2013.

Mayor Magidson reported that there had not been any progress made on relocating her office as the Gulf County Board of County Commissioners rejected the compromise offered by the City.

Commissioner Patterson asked if there was any funding yet for Langston Drive. He noted his frustration with no funding for the project, his efforts to improve the area, and that other projects continue to come up and are funded.

Ms. Alsobrook responded that she was submitting a grant to the Jessie Ball DuPont Foundation and would have a phone conference later this week with them.

Mayor Magidson noted that a grant for the MLK Sidewalk Project has been submitted and funding for the upgrading of the North Port St. Joe Water System has been approved.

City Clerk - Charlotte Pierce

Mrs. Pierce noted there will be a City Election on Tuesday, May 14, 2013. A bill was received today for the election ballots.

Calls have been received concerning political signs being placed in the Right of Ways. Signs are allowable on private property with the permission of the owner. Signs that remain the Right of Way will be removed by Code Enforcement.

Citizens to be Heard

Eric Davidson shared his opinions and dissatisfaction with decisions concerning the lighthouse relocation.

Christy McElroy cautioned that muck can be wetlands and encouraged the Commission to be cautious in their location selection of the lighthouse complex. She also stated that yesterday she had made a request for the latest Bay Park project master plan in its entirety and was assured she would be receiving it by e-mail. Prior to tonight's meeting she was told that she would not be receiving a copy of it. She feels that this is a public document, even though it is in draft form and should be available.

Nathan Peters, Jr., thanked Mr. Anderson and Mrs. Pierce for meeting with him concerning CDBG opportunities. He asked that the City consider CDBG funding to upgrade the sewer system in the Battles Street and Avenue D area as several of his tenants continue to have sewer issues that are City related. Mr. Peters requested that the Commission keep this project in mind for future planning.

Discussion Items by Commissioners

Commissioner McCroan noted that he continues to receive calls concerning the lighthouse issue and it needs to be resolved.

Commissioner Patterson had been notified of a fallen tree between Sixteenth and Twentieth Streets in the park area and the need to have grass cut in that area. John Grantland will follow up on this.

Commissioner Kennedy did not have any concerns at this time.

Mayor Magidson did not have anything to dicuss.

A Motion was made by Commission McCroan, second by Commissioner Patterson, to adjourn the Meeting at 7:15 P.M.

Approved this 7^{16} day of 90 ay 2013.

Mel C. Magidson, Jr., Mayo

Charlotte M. Pierce, City Clerk